
 
Partial Code Freeze for ICD-9-CM and ICD-10  

 
 The ICD-9-CM Coordination and Maintenance Committee implemented a partial freeze of the 
ICD-9-CM and ICD-10 (ICD-10-CM and ICD-10-PCS) codes prior to the implementation of ICD-10. 
The partial freeze is scheduled to end one year after the implementation of ICD-10.   There was 
considerable support for this partial freeze. On April 1, 2014, the Protecting Access to Medicare Act of 
2014 (PAMA) (Pub. L. No. 113-93) was enacted, which said that the Secretary may not adopt ICD-10 
prior to October 1, 2015. Accordingly, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services issued a final 
rule on August 4, 2014 that changed the compliance date for ICD-10 from October 1, 2014 to October 1, 
2015. The final rule also requires HIPAA covered entities to continue to use ICD-9-CM through 
September 30, 2015.  Links to the final rule are provided at 
http://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Coding/ICD10/Statute_Regulations.html. 

The partial freeze will be implemented as follows:  
 
• The last regular, annual updates to both ICD-9-CM and ICD-10 code sets were made on October 1, 
2011.  

• On October 1, 2012, October 1, 2013, and October 1, 2014 there were only limited code updates to 
both the ICD-9-CM and ICD-10 code sets to capture new technologies and diseases as required by 
section 503(a) of Pub. L. 108-173.  

• On October 1, 2015, there will be only limited code updates to ICD-10 code sets to capture new 
technologies and diagnoses as required by section 503(a) of Pub. L. 108-173. There will be no updates to 
ICD-9-CM, as it will no longer be used for reporting.  

• On October 1, 2016 (one year after implementation of ICD-10), regular updates to ICD-10 will begin.  
 
The ICD-9-CM Coordination and Maintenance Committee will continue to meet twice a year during the 
partial freeze. At these meetings, the public will be asked to comment on whether or not requests for new 
diagnosis or procedure codes should be created based on the criteria of the need to capture a new 
technology or disease. Any code requests that do not meet the criteria will be evaluated for 
implementation within ICD-10 on and after October 1, 2016 once the partial freeze has ended.  
 

http://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Coding/ICD10/Statute_Regulations.html

